CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE POLICY DEVELOPMENT AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting held at 6.30 pm on 24 January 2012

Present:

Councillor Stephen Wells (Chairman) Councillor Diana MacMull (Vice-Chairman) Councillors Judi Ellis, Peter Fookes, David Jefferys, Mrs Anne Manning, Alexa Michael, Tom Papworth and Neil Reddin

Dolores Bray-Ash JP Tom Clements, Brian James, Alison Regester and Michael Youlton

Also Present:

Councillor Ernest Noad, (CYP Portfolio Holder)
Councillor Lydia Buttinger, (CYP Portfolio Holder Executive Assistant)
Councillor Brian Humphrys, (CYP Portfolio Holder Executive Assistant)

56 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND NOTIFICATION OF ALTERNATE MEMBERS

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor lan F. Payne and Councillor John Getgood. Councillor David Jefferys and Councillor Peter Fookes attended as their respective substitutes. Apologies were also received from Father Owen Higgs and Nancy Thompson.

Apologies for lateness were received from Councillor Tom Papworth.

57 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The Chairman reminded the Committee that the Declarations of Interest made at the meeting on 14th July 2011 were taken as read.

Councillor Mrs Anne Manning declared that she was a member of the Carers Partnership Group. Councillor Judi Ellis notified the Committee that her son no longer worked as a Primary School teacher in the Borough.

58 QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS AND MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC ATTENDING THE MEETING

No questions had been received.

59 MINUTES OF THE CYP PDS COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 29 NOVEMBER 2011 AND MATTERS ARISING

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 29th November 2011 be agreed.

60 QUESTIONS TO THE PORTFOLIO HOLDER FROM MEMBERS
OF THE PUBLIC AND COUNCILLORS ATTENDING THE
MEETING

No questions had been received.

61 PORTFOLIO HOLDER'S UPDATE

The Committee noted decisions taken by the Portfolio Holder since the last meeting of the Children and Young People PDS Committee held on 29th November 2011.

PRE-DECISION SCRUTINY OF REPORTS TO THE CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE PORTFOLIO HOLDER

A) DRAFT 2012/13 BUDGET

Report DCYP12012

The Committee considered the Portfolio Holder's draft 2012/13 budget which incorporated future cost pressures and a range of additional saving options reported to Executive on 11th January 2012 together with a detailed section regarding the Chief Officers' comments on the funding and proposed options as context for CYP Services. Members were requested to consider the savings proposed and also identify any further action to be taken to reduce the cost pressures facing the Council over the next four years.

The Chairman highlighted that the Budget Strategy had to be set within the context of a reducing resource base and that there was a need to secure priority outcomes within the resources available. There was also a need to consider "front loading" savings to ensure difficult decisions were taken early in the budgetary cycle, providing some investment in specific priorities and supporting invest to save opportunities which would deliver a more sustainable financial position in the longer term. Any budget decisions would

need to consider the finalisation of the 2012/13 budget but also take a longer term view which would ultimately help to protect key services into the future.

Members of the Committee considered the draft 2012/13 budget. A Member highlighted the proposals regarding a reduction in both the Bromley Youth Music Trust contract and the Bromley Youth Music Grant. A Co-opted Member was concerned that a reduction in funding for the Bromley Youth Music Trust would have a disproportionate impact on children and young people with special needs. The Director CYP confirmed that Bromley Youth Music Trust was commissioned through the Local Authority contract to work with children and young people of all abilities and needs: this included support for children in mainstream school with SEN units and special schools. The Director explained that following a national review of music education provision, the National Plan for Music Education had been published by the Government on 25th November 2011. From 1st April 2012, music education would be provided through new music education hubs, which would deliver music education through a hub and spoke partnership model, to ensure that every child had a high quality music education. It was intended to nominate the Bromley Youth Music Trust as the lead organisation for the proposed Music Education Hub in Bromley, and Officers had formed a Bromley Music Education Partnership Group to provide the broad range of expertise and resource necessary to support the development of a submission to the Department for Education and the Arts Council for England by the deadline of 17th February 2012. Bromley would need to demonstrate that all children would have access to music education to be successful in their bid. Another Member queried what action Bromley Youth Music Trust was taking to become more self-funding. The Director CYP confirmed that Officers had been working with the Bromley Youth Music Trust Board over the past year to develop potential sold services and ensure Bromley Youth Music Trust fees were set at a competitive level. Shared Services opportunities were also being explored through the Shared Services Board, which included the London Boroughs of Bexley and Croydon.

In considering the proposed reduction in funding for Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS), a Member was concerned that the quality of the service would be impacted by any reduction in funding and increased waiting times for CAMHS support and asked that the impact on the service of any reduction in funding be monitored. The Director CYP highlighted the potential to access a higher level of health funding to compensate for the proposed budget reduction. It was noted that there would be opportunities to bid through the new commissioning avenues established within the new Health Commissioning Board which would determine future commissioning priorities to support childrens' and adults' health needs. A Co-opted Member was concerned that alternate funding streams would not be realised and that the operational budget for CAMHS would be significantly reduced.

A Member noted the proposed reduction in funding to Carers Bromley for work undertaken in partnership with the Council to provide a framework of support for young carers. The Member highlighted that there were now 802 young carers in the Borough, and the proposed cuts amounted to a 50%

reduction in funding over 2 years which would lead to a significant reduction in the voluntary sector's capacity to support young carers.

In considering the proposed saving in Safeguarding and Social Care – Safeguarding and Quality Assurance, a Co-opted Member noted that the proposed reduction in costs associated with Looked After Children (LAC) reviews could be offset by reducing the number of Officers attending reviews and unnecessary overlap. The Director CYP confirmed that capacity had been reviewed and it was believed that these savings could be made.

Another Member underlined the overall impact of service reduction across the Borough, including children and family centres and highlighted the need to increase availability of respite care to reduce high residential care costs. The Director CYP confirmed that the Executive Member Officer Working Group for Special Educational Needs was currently overseeing officer work on an Invest to Save proposal to develop further provision to meet the needs of secondary aged pupils with autism which included respite services.

The Member also queried where the proposed £410k staff savings would be made. The Director CYP confirmed that the staff savings would be realised through future phases of restructuring, particularly in the Education Division of CYP and the early intervention children and family services.

A Co-opted Member was concerned that the proposal to reduce funding to the Early Years Support Team and therefore the level of support provided to preschool settings and schools would increase pressure on early years settings that had already been impacted by changes to the school admissions age. Similarly the proposals to reduce funding for pre-school statutory support for SEN and inclusion were also an area of concern. An increased number of pre-school children were being identified as having special educational needs, but a reduction in funding would mean support could only be targeted at those children with the most severe needs. The Director CYP noted the concerns raised and highlighted that some of the proposed savings could be realised through a reduction in management costs and overheads through the merger of service teams undertaking commissioning of early years places and quality There would need to be evidence based assurance and standards. judgements to target differentiated support to early years settings according to need. A Member highlighted the need to clarify the threshold and at what point additional intervention would be put in place for the setting. A Co-opted Member noted the value of increasing the skills of the early year's workforce to support children with special educational needs.

In considering the proposed saving around reviewing training capacity to children's social care workers, the Director CYP confirmed that the Council received a grant allocation a percentage of which was apportioned between adult and children social care. However, following the establishment of the new Education and Care Services Department, it was hoped there would be an opportunity to re-evaluate the allocation of funds for social care workers. Additional funding to assist with the training of children's social care workers

had also been awarded by the DfE to Councils to deliver priorities identified in the 2011 Munro review.

A Member highlighted the potential for an Invest to Save project from Council funding to support early intervention for young children starting school. The Director CYP confirmed that her Department was already working on a range of Invest to Save projects to access the new public health funding together with the SEN Invest to Save scheme highlighted earlier. Targeted early intervention was provided by a number of services, including Bromley Children and Family Centres and the Bromley Children Project, but an additional Invest to Save bid to secure Council funding to support Early Years settings could be developed if requested by Members.

In considering the Committee's comments, the Portfolio Holder noted that savings were being sought at a corporate level and Members concerns around a range of proposed savings would be taken into consideration before any savings options were progressed.

RESOLVED that the Portfolio Holder be recommended to:

- 1) Note Members comments on the Draft CYP 2012/13 Budget proposals;
- 2) Note the draft CYP budget savings options proposed by the Executive;
- 3) Note the update on the financial forecast for 2013/14 to 2015/16;
- 4) Note Members' comments on how the Children and Young People PDS Committee could continue to contribute towards reducing the service pressures to achieve a more sustainable budget position; and
- 5) Provide Members' comments to the meeting of Executive on 1st February 2012, when further consideration would be given to the Draft 2012/13 Budget.
 - B) PERFORMANCE MONITORING: QUARTER 2 2011/12

Report DCYP12003

The Committee considered a report providing an update on progress against key performance indicators for Children and Young People Services in Bromley for Quarter 2 (July to September) 2011/12. The Committee was pleased to see that targets had been exceeded in a number of areas and noted other areas where performance was behind target.

A Member queried whether the move to academy status had increased the number of permanent exclusions within the Borough. The Director CYP confirmed that there had been an increase in the number of permanent

exclusions, particularly with secondary age pupils, and that that Officers were currently in discussion with academy representatives around the tolerance thresholds of academy schools prior to exclusion.

Another Member queried the target for completion of core assessments in the required 35 days. The Assistant Director: Safeguarding and Social Care confirmed that performance against the target had improved however there had been delays experienced in completing core assessments, including information gathering and coordinating the multi-agency response. The Chairman highlighted the importance of ensuring core assessments were completed to a high standard, even if completion took longer than the required 35 days. The Assistant Director: Safeguarding and Social Care noted that intervention and social care services were not precluded from working with families during the core assessment process.

A Member expressed concern around schools' performance against the target measuring progress made in primary school between Key Stage 1 and 2, and suggested a list of schools who had not met the target be published. The interim Assistant Director: Education confirmed that this information was available through Ofsted and in school performance tables.

A Member asked what was being done to address the rising numbers of young people not in education, employment or training (NEET) in the Borough. The interim Assistant Director: Education confirmed that work was being undertaken by a range of services and partners at a national, regional and local level to support young people into education, employment and training.

RESOLVED that progress against key performance indicators in Quarter 2 2011/12 be noted.

C) CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE BUDGET MONITORING REPORT 2011/12

Report DCYP12004

The Portfolio Holder introduced a report setting out the budget monitoring position based on spending to the end of November 2011. The Schools' Budget, funded from the Dedicated Schools' Grant and specific grants, was forecast to spend in line with budget. The Non-Schools' Budget, funded from Council Tax, Revenue Support and specific grants was forecast to overspend by £138,000. members noted the service and budget pressures arising from the continuing increase in volumes of children with SEN and disabilities and those within the social care framework, the complexity of their needs and the associated costs of placements.

The Portfolio Holder commended Officers for significantly reducing the projected net overspend on the non-schools budget through robust management action and flexible use of funding. These comments were endorsed by the Chairman of the Committee.

RESOLVED that the Portfolio Holder be recommended to:

- 1) Note the projections and budget pressures, and endorse the action to reduce the overspending; and
- 2) Note contracts of £50,000 and above that have been exempted from the normal requirement to obtain competitive quotes.
 - D) AN UPDATE ON THE RECENT GOVERNMENT REFORM DEVELOPMENTS: INCLUDING THE ACADEMY PROGRAMME

Report DCYP12009

The Portfolio Holder introduced the eleventh in a series of updates from the Director of Children and Young People Services (Director CYP) on the policy developments within the Government's reform programme for education and wider children's services. The report featured an update on the academy programme, developments within Bromley and the strategic implications for the Council.

In considering the update, the Chairman commended officers on the quality of this report. He also welcomed the publication of the National Tackling Child Sexual Exploitation Action Plan. The National Plan for Music Education was also highlighted.

The Vice-Chairman requested an update on the Paxton Academy Free School proposal. The Director CYP confirmed that the initial bid by a parent group to establish a 2 form of entry, 3-18 age group Free School in the North West of the Borough had been unsuccessful. However, the proposers were currently in the process of re-applying to the Department for Education to establish the school in September 2013.

In response to a query from a Member regarding the new cross-Government programme to tackle 'troubled families' that had been announced on 15th December 2011, the Director CYP confirmed that £448m would be available over three years to support Local Authorities and partner agencies with this work. Initial indications from the Government announcements suggested 490 families in Bromley met this criterion. Further detailed guidance was pending, however this funding would need to be match-funded by local authorities and would follow a Payment by Results model where the Government would pay up to 40% of local authorities' costs where families were supported successfully. A Member noted the range of issues experienced by these families would require a cross-Portfolio response by the Council. The Director CYP advised that initial discussions would be progressed within the Chief Officers' Executive and in Cabinet. In addition, the Chairman agreed to meet with PDS Chairmen across all Portfolios to consider the Council's response to this initiative.

In considering the Education Act 2011, a Member highlighted the measure to replace Exclusion Appeal Panels with Review Panels and was concerned regarding the independence of these panels in considering exclusions across the Borough. With regard to the academies programme, the Vice-Chairman queried when schools would qualify for a forced conversion to academy status. The Director CYP confirmed that under the new Ofsted Inspection Framework for schools those Local Authority maintained schools rated 'satisfactory' could now be considered for academy conversion if further improvement was not made.

A Member noted the revised School Admissions and Appeals Codes, which had been published on 2nd November 2011, and queried how the measure to give greater freedom to good, successful schools to increase the number of places they offer to children in their area would impact school place planning. The Director CYP confirmed that under the Education Act (2011) the Local Authority was responsible for the strategic planning of places. The Council's policy had always been to expand the most successful schools when further places were required. However, if schools did decide to increase places outside of the Local Authority's school place planning processes, it was possible that other local schools might be destabilised.

In considering the changes to the free early years education entitlement, a Co-opted Member was concerned that the move to make the free entitlement of 15 hours per week more flexible by allowing it to be taken across two days rather than three placed more emphasis on childcare than on how early education could best be delivered to young children.

RESOLVED that the Portfolio Holder be recommended to endorse the approach being taken by the Director CYP in response to the overall policy changes, including local Academy developments.

E) THE SCHOOL FUNDING SETTLEMENT FOR 2012/13, THE PUPIL PREMIUM AND DEDICATED SCHOOLS GRANT

Report DCYP12014

The Portfolio Holder introduced a report providing information on the School Funding Settlement for 2012/13 covering the Pupil Premium and Dedicated Schools' Grant. As set out in the 'Consultation on School Funding Reform' issued by the Government in July 2011, it was agreed that the current funding methodology for 2011/12 should continue for 2012/13 through the Dedicated Schools Grant. In addition, following the spending review announcement in December 2011, the Government had confirmed that the overall settlement for schools would be maintained at 'flat cash' per pupil through the period, rising in line with pupil numbers. It was also announced that the pupil premium would be in addition to this settlement.

With regard to Local Authority Central Spend Equivalent Grant (LACSEG), it was confirmed there would be no additional reduction of grant in 2011/12. In 2012/13 there would be no additional reduction for Bromley, however local

authorities would be capped at a maximum of the original top slice in the formula grant for 2012/13, with Bromley's top slice limited to the £1.4M already planned for in the previous finance settlement.

In response to a question from a Member around the Dedicated Schools Grant, the Head of CYP Finance confirmed that the minimum funding guarantee for schools would be -1.5%, however this did not apply to funding for 16-19 years.

RESOLVED that the Portfolio Holder be recommended to note the School Funding Settlement for 2012/13, including the Pupil Premium and Dedicated Schools' Grant.

F) MEMBERSHIP OF SCHOOL GOVERNING BODIES

Report DCYP12002

The Portfolio Holder introduced a report outlining LA Governor Appointments to seven schools and academies in the Borough.

RESOLVED that the Portfolio Holder be recommended to approve the following LA Governor appointments, subject to CRB checks:

Biggin Hill Primary School Cllr Gordon Norrie

(Biggin Hill Ward)

Hawes Down Infant School Mrs Bee Lean Chew

(Beckenham)

Hawes Down Junior School Mrs Julie Fox

(Beckenham)

Holy Innocents RC Primary School Mrs Vanessa Copper

(Bromley)

James Dixon Primary School Mrs Janice Mackay

(Anerley)

Raglan Primary School Mrs Linda Rodin

(Orpington)

Unicorn Primary School Ms Denise Riley

(Beckenham)

G) RENEWAL OF LONG TERM SICKNESS SCHEME

Report DCYP12011

The Portfolio Holder introduced a report setting out a proposal to renew the Long Term Sickness Scheme which applied to all local authority maintained

primary and special schools and those primary schools with Academy status for a further three year period. The scheme provided an insurance to schools allowing them to claim for any long term sickness absence following a lead-in period of 15 days. Schools were then reimbursed for the cost of staff cover for these absences.

It was noted that the Long Term Sickness Scheme was a 'mutual' scheme with all costs being borne by the participating schools. There was no financial cost to the Local Authority other than the administration of the scheme. A proportion of this cost would be covered by an additional charge to be paid by academies.

In response to a query from a Co-opted Member, the Director CYP underlined the importance of supporting schools to manage staff sickness absence effectively and noted that schools were encouraged to seek advice from the Council's Human Resources team where appropriate.

RESOLVED that the Portfolio Holder be recommended to approve that the Long Term Sickness Scheme be renewed for a further three year period.

63 QUESTIONS ON THE CYP PORTFOLIO HOLDER BRIEFING

The Portfolio Holder Briefing comprised two reports:

- Impact of Changing Admissions Arrangements on Early Years Providers and Reception Classes
- Foster Carers Recruitment Strategy

With regard to the report outlining the impact of changing admissions arrangements on early years providers and reception classes, a Co-opted Member highlighted that some parents were not aware they had a choice of when their child would start school, which had resulted in a high proportion of parents choosing a September start date for their child. In addition, the move to a new nursery education funding payment process in April 2010 had caused delays in payments. The Director CYP acknowledged the difficulties faced by early years providers given the changes introduced to enable parents to exert their choice and preference over a September admission to Reception. The Early Years Partnership would continue to work with providers to monitor the impact of changing admissions arrangements and further consideration would be given to the funding methodology if appropriate.

In considering the Foster Carers Recruitment Strategy, the Committee noted work being undertaken to attract foster carers, which included consideration of issues identified around housing and adaptations and whether this presented a barrier to foster carers for disabled children. A Member noted that initial enquiries from people who wished to find out more about fostering had been directed to the Customer Contact Centre, allowing the Children and Young

People Department to focus on progressing those applications that met the required criteria.

With regard to the provision of static equipment, such as hoists and lifts, and adaptation to property for those carers who provide short break services, a Co-opted Member was concerned that as this equipment had been provided in the child's normal residence, the health authority (who was responsible for the provision of such equipment) had discharged their duty. Such equipment was often expensive to purchase, install and maintain, and the Co-opted Member was concerned that children and families who accessed short break services and those carers who provided it were not disadvantaged. The Director CYP confirmed that the issues raised would be pursued through the Health and Wellbeing Board. Another Member underlined that the Health Authority should only discharge their duty when a child has been provided with the care to which they are entitled.

64 CONSULTATION: DRAFT BROMLEY CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE'S PARTNERSHIP CHILDREN'S STRATEGY FOR 2012-15

Report DCYP12001

The Committee considered the Bromley Children and Young People Partnership's draft Children's Strategy for 2012 to 2015. The Strategy had been based on five priority outcomes and three areas of particular focus which were identified through substantial consultation with key partners and by undertaking a robust needs analysis during 2010/11 which included the views of children and young people.

The Chairman commended Officers on the draft strategy document, which had been produced in-house at low costs to a high standard and had been circulated for consultation electronically. Members considered the draft strategy.

A Member highlighted the aim to improve the emotional health of all children and young people, which reported that 23% of children and young people in Bromley surveyed were worried about being bullied, compared with the national average of 16%. The Assistant Director: Strategic Commissioning and Performance confirmed that a survey on bullying had recently been sent to all schools in the Borough and the responses were currently being analysed. With regard to the aim to improve the life chances of children in care, a Member underlined the need to include an action to keep children in care safe online.

A Co-opted Member emphasised the need to consider the transition process by which young people were welcomed into adult social care services. Another Member highlighted the inclusion of health issues in the strategy. The Assistant Director: Strategic commissioning and Performance confirmed

there were linkages to a number of strategies included in the report, including the Transition Strategy and the emerging Health and Wellbeing Strategy.

RESOLVED that Members comments on the Bromley Children and Young People Partnership's draft Children's Strategy for 2012 to 2015 be noted.

65 FOSTER CARER PAYMENTS: INITIAL CONSULTATION WITH THE CYP PDS COMMITTEE

Report DCYP12008

The Committee considered proposed revisions to the local policy for Foster Carers' Allowances as part of the Local Authority's consultation process.

The Chairman commended the clarity and simplicity of the proposed new allowances. A Co-opted Member highlighted the importance of taking the consultation responses of foster parents of children with complex needs into account. It was vital to ensure that foster carer allowances be set at an appropriate level to attract people to become foster parents of children with complex needs, supporting children and young people with complex needs to remain in a family environment and reducing the costs of out of borough provision. The Director CYP confirmed that all responses to the consultation would be carefully considered.

A Member queried whether it would be useful to approach existing and potential foster carers to ask them what support they would need to move from mainstream fostering to fostering a child with complex needs. By identifying the barriers foster carers face it was possible that an invest to save bid could be developed to increase the number of foster parents of children with complex needs.

RESOLVED that Members comments on the proposed local policy for Foster Carers' Allowances as part of the Local Authority's consultation process be noted.

66 CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE FORWARD ROLLING WORK PROGRAMME 2011-12

Report DCYP12010

The Committee considered the forward rolling work programme for the year ahead, based on items scheduled for decision by the CYP Portfolio Holder and items for consideration by the Children and Young People PDS Committee.

Consideration of the 'Aligning Policy and Finance Reviews: Bromley Children and Family Service and Special Education Needs and Disability Service' item had been deferred and would be considered at the next meeting of Children and Young People PDS Committee on 21st February 2012.

The Director CYP confirmed that Bromley was one of twelve local authorities selected by Ofsted for a new thematic inspection into Local Authority arrangements for the protection of children with disabilities. The inspection would take place at the beginning of March 2012 and the outcomes from the report would be reported to the Children and Young People PDS Committee in due course.

The Vice-Chairman requested that an item be provided to the Children and Young People PDS Committee on the development of sold services by the Department. The Chairman similarly requested that progress in developing invest to save options be reported to the Committee. The Director confirmed a briefing paper on invest to save options would be provided to the next meeting of Children and Young People PDS Committee on 21st February 2012.

In response to a query from a Member around the Primary Behaviour Strategy, the Director CYP confirmed that a review was currently being undertaken around the future delivery of Behaviour Services and that this would be reported to a future meeting of the Committee. A Co-opted Member also requested that further information on the Early Intervention Grant be provided to Members. The Director CYP agreed this would be included as part of the Budget Monitoring report to the Committee at its meeting on 20th March 2012.

RESOLVED that the Children and Young People Forward Rolling Work Programme 2011-12 be noted.

67 LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 AS AMENDED BY THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT (ACCESS TO INFORMATION) (VARIATION) ORDER 2006, AND THE FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT 2000

RESOLVED that the press and public be excluded during consideration of the items of business listed below as it was likely in view of the nature of the business to be transacted or the nature of the proceedings, that if members of the press and public were present, there would be disclosure to them of exempt information.

68 EXEMPT MINUTES OF THE CYP PDS COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 29 NOVEMBER 2011

RESOLVED that the exempt minutes from the CYP PDS meeting held on 29 November 2011 be agreed.

69 CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE PORTFOLIO - PREVIOUS PART 2 DECISIONS

The Committee noted exempt (Part 2) decisions taken by the Portfolio Holder since the last meeting.

70 THE HIGHWAY PRIMARY SCHOOL: UPDATE REPORT

Report DCYP12013

The Committee considered the report and supported the recommendations.

71 ALIGNING POLICY AND FINANCE REVIEWS: BROMLEY
CHILDREN AND FAMILY SERVICE AND SPECIAL EDUCATION
NEEDS AND DISABILITY SERVICE

Report DCYP12018

Consideration of this item was deferred to the next meeting of Children and Young People PDS Committee on 21st February 2012.

The Meeting ended at 9.45 pm

Chairman